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The regular monthly business meeting of the Summit Township Sewer Authority was called to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 9:05 a.m. at the Sewer Authority Building, 8890 Old French Road, Erie, Pennsylvania.

Present: Chris Fette, Chairman; Michael Rose, Vice Chairman; Mark Welka, Treasurer; Laban Marsh, Secretary; Michael Andrus, Ass’t Secretary; William C. Steff, P.E., Manager; Solicitor George Joseph, The Quinn Law Firm; Chad Yurisic, P.E., Greenman-Pedersen; Chris Hodge, Assistant Project Manager; and Caitlyn Haener-Schwab, Administrative Supervisor. Visitors: None.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the minutes of the October 27, 2022 Regular Business Meeting. Vote 5/0.

Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the Treasurer’s Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 5/0.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the Expenditure Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 5/0.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Solicitor Joseph reported that he has reviewed the resolutions drafted by Manager Steff regarding PA Dept. of Community and Economic Development (DCED) grant applications.  
ENGINEER’S REPORT
Engineer Yurisic recommended that the Board approve Change Order #1 for Oliver Road Force Main Replacement Project Contract 2 with Konzel Construction. Engineer Yurisic explained that the change order is to adjust the quantities to the actual quantities installed in the field. The contract was awarded for $174,800.00 and the final payment brought the total to $179,690.00. Engineer Yurisic recommended that Board approve the change order as a final accounting, because the final payment was $4,890.00 over the contract price. 
Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve Change Order #1 for Oliver Road Force Main Replacement Project Contract 2 with Konzel Construction. Vote 5/0.

Engineer Yurisic reported that he has been working with Terra Works to finalize a plan for moving forward following the installation of unacceptable HDPE pipe using the pipe bursting method. First, Terra Works has proposed to repair deficient areas of 12” HDPE pipe at Terra Works’ sole expense, including: (1) bypass pumping; (2) profiling and recording pipes with a third-party CCTV company; (3) determining areas of deficiency and presenting those findings to the Authority; (4) excavating and replacing deficient sections with 12” PVC C-900; (5) installing PVC repair bands on each end of the repaired sections; and (6) backfilling the new pipe and restoring any disturbance. Second, Engineer Yurisic explained that moving forward with Terra Works also includes resolving possession of unused 16” HDPE pipe. Engineer Yurisic reported that Terra Works has already transported the pipe to their storage facility in Clarion, PA. Terra Works will assume complete ownership of the pipe, and will attempt to use or sell the pipe according to their best interest. Terra Works has conditioned the offer to absorb the 16” HDPE on reaching an amicable agreement with the Authority to proceed and complete the project. Third, Terra Works has requested to change the installation method going forward and a time extension to accommodate the change in the installation method. Engineer Yurisic described that Terra Works is requesting to switch from pipe bursting to open cut for the remainder of the installation, which will increase the contract price by $358,706.34, from $972,251.00 to $1,330,957.34. Additionally, the time extension requested will change the substantial completion date under the contract from June 30, 2022, to July 28, 2023. Engineer Yurisic and Manager Steff recommended that the Board approve Change Order #2 for Oliver Gravity Sewer Replacement Project Contract 1 with Terra Works. Discussion ensued. Mr. Rose asked whether Terra Works was planning construction work through the winter. Engineer Yurisic responded that he does not anticipate that Terra Works will be ready to make repairs during the winter because it will take time to hire a camera company, order new materials, and present the results of their investigation to the Authority. Mr. Marsh expressed concern that the unacceptable pipe might cause capacity issues if it is in use all winter. Engineer Yurisic responded that the pipes have all been pressure tested and no surcharging has been observed. Engineer Yurisic explained that, even though the Authority did not get the capacity it bargained for under the contract, there has not been any evidence to suggest that the unacceptable pipe cannot handle the current flow. 
Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve Change Order #2 for Oliver Gravity Sewer Replacement Project Contract 1 with Terra Works. Vote 5/0.

At 9:26 a.m., Manager Steff requested that the Board enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussing potential litigation. 

Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussing potential litigation. Vote 5/0. 

The Board reconvened to Regular Session at 9:52 a.m.

Engineer Yurisic has reviewed and recommended that the Authority should authorize Payment Application #2 from Terra Works for Oliver Road Gravity #1 in the amount of $149,942.54. Engineer Yurisic explained there is a portion of pipe that has been installed that is not included in this payment application. Engineer Yurisic further noted that the retainage on the pipe in the application is 20%, rather than the industry standard of 10%. Engineer explained that total retainage on this payment application is $55,603.95.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to authorize Payment Application #2 from Terra Works for Oliver Road Gravity Contract #1 in the amount of $149,942.54. Vote 5/0. 
MANAGER’S REPORT
Manager Steff reported that Mr. Marsh’s term on the Authority Board will expire December 31, 2022. Mr. Marsh indicated that he is willing to be reappointed for another term. Manager Steff recommended that the Board authorize and sign a letter addressed to the Summit Township Supervisors recommending Mr. Marsh for reappointment. 
Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to authorize and sign a letter to the Supervisors recommending Mr. Marsh for reappointment. Vote: Yes - CF,MR,MA,MW / Abstained – LM. 
Manager Steff reported that he has been working to prepare grant applications for the PA Dept. of Community and Economic Development (DCED) grant programs, the Small Water and Sewer Program and the H2O Program. Manager Steff has been working with Engineer Yurisic to prepare three applications. The grant applications require the Authority to either have a funding offer letter from a lending institution or a self-funding commitment letter from the Authority. Manager Steff spoke with David Henning at PennVest to determine whether the Authority could get a term sheet or a funding offer from PennVest prior to the December 21, 2022, grant application deadline imposed by DCED. Mr. Henning indicated that the Authority would have to complete the loan application process to get a letter from PennVest. Therefore, there is not enough time to include PennVest funding in the grant application. Manager Steff explained to the Board that the Authority has the financial health to self-fund the required contribution if the Authority is awarded grants. Manager Steff provided the Board with a detailed presentation regarding the 10-year Capital Plan adopted in 2021, October 2022 capital reserves, and reviewed cost estimates for projects in the plan. Manager Steff advised the Board that project priorities may change if the Authority is successful in pursuing grants. The Board expressed eagerness to utilize the capital reserves to start new projects. Manager Steff emphasized that the Authority’s capital reserves enable the Authority to pursue the grants by pledging to self-fund the required contribution. Manager Steff expressed his commitment to starting new projects. Discussion ensued.
Manager Steff presented the PA Small Water & Sewer Program grant application for the Ennis Subdivision Sewer Line Rehabilitation Project. If awarded, the grant will fund 85% of the project and the Authority will be required to fund the balance. Manager Steff presented a resolution and a funding commitment letter for Board approval. Discussion ensued.
Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to adopt Resolution 2022-02 to apply for a PA Small Water & Sewer Program Grant in the amount of $275,609 for the Ennis Subdivision Sewer Line Rehabilitation Project. Vote 5/0. 

Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the Funding Pledge Letter to DCED for the Ennis Subdivision Sewer Line Rehabilitation Project to match $48,637. Vote 5/0. 

Manager Steff presented the PA H2O Program grant application for the Route 97 Surge Detention Facility Project. The total project cost is estimated to be $2,677,404 according to the Opinion of Probable Cost prepared by Engineer Yurisic. If awarded, the grant will fund 50% and the Authority will be required to fund the balance. Manager Steff presented a resolution and a funding commitment letter for Board approval. Discussion ensued.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to adopt Resolution 2022-03 to apply for a PA H2O grant in the amount of $1,338,702 for the Route 97 Surge Detention Facility Project. Vote 5/0. 

Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the Funding Pledge Letter to DCED for the Route 97 Surge Detention Facility Project to match $1,338,702. Vote 5/0.

Manager Steff presented the PA H2O Program grant application for the Route 99, Hershey, and Hamot under I-90 Project. The total project cost is estimated to be $4,499,256 according to the Opinion of Probable Cost prepared by Engineer Yurisic. If awarded, the grant will fund 50% and the Authority will be required to fund the balance. Manager Steff presented a resolution and a funding commitment letter for Board approval. Discussion ensued.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to adopt Resolution 2022-04 to apply for a PA H2O grant in the amount of $2,249,628 for the Route 99, Hershey, and Hamot under I-90 Project. Vote 5/0. 

Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the Funding Pledge Letter to DCED for the Route 99, Hershey, and Hamot under I-90 Project to match $2,249,628. Vote 5/0.

NEW BUSINESS
None. 
With no further business to come before the Board, Mr. Rose motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Marsh. Vote 5/0.
Chairman Fette adjourned the meeting at 11:12 a.m.  
Respectfully submitted by,
Caitlyn Haener-Schwab

Administrative Supervisor   
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